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Ruby Road 
Waste Site 

 

Golden Lake Property Owners 
Association gets ‘second opinion’ on 
proposed Ruby Road Landfill  

February 21, 2011 

Prompted by concerns expressed by its members, the GLPOA 
Board of Directors contracted with professional hydrogeologist, 
Wilf Ruland, to conduct an independent review of the documents 
prepared for the Township of Bonnechere Valley in support of the 
proposed landfill site on Ruby Road. The GLPOA Board agreed that 
getting a second opinion on the matter was required to demonstrate 
due diligence on behalf of its members. 

The GLPOA has been active on the Ruby Road site issue since it 
was first proposed. Some GLPOA members served on the Public 
Liaison Committee for the project, including members of its 
executive committee. The proposed waste site was hotly debated at 
the Association's 2008 Annual General Meeting, and it hosted a 
special public meeting in Killaloe on July 19, 2008 to ensure that its 
members and interested community members were fully informed 
of the issues. 

Mr. Ruland is a specialist in landfill-related groundwater and 
surface water contamination issues, and has investigated many such 
issues over the course of his 25 year consulting career. In 1993 he 
co-authored a report commissioned by the Ontario Ministry of 
Environment on suggested guidelines for ‘attenuation’ landfill sites 
such as the one proposed for Ruby Road. His services came highly 
recommended by past clients.  

In providing background to the Ruby Road landfill proposal, Mr. 
Ruland wrote in his review: 

“The Township of Bonnechere Valley is proposing to 
build and operate a 2.5 hectare ‘attenuation landfill’ - 
this is the term used for a landfill with no facilities for 
collection or treatment of its leachate (the contaminated 
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liquid which forms when rainfall leaches contaminants 
out of the wastes).  

If the landfill proposal is approved, the intention is for 
all of the proposed landfill’s leachate to simply be 
allowed to leak into the ground. The assumption being 
made is that the leachate will all be “attenuated” (ie. 
filtered, absorbed, and diluted) on the proposed landfill 
property, with no offsite impacts occurring.  

It is my position based on my review of the publicly 
available information that this assumption is not 
reasonable, and that the proposed landfill is likely to 
cause extensive and unacceptable off-site 
contamination of groundwater and/or surface water.”  

In the review document, Mr. Ruland explains the importance of 
controlling the release of landfill leachate into the environment:  

“Leachate derived from modern municipal waste 
streams contains thousands of chemicals (Cherry et al, 
1987). Many of these chemicals are harmless, but some 
are problematic if they get into the environment, and a 
few may be hazardous if present even in minute 
amounts. Thus landfill leachate is a noxious liquid 
which should not be ingested, and which should be 
prevented from coming into contact with plants, fish or 
animals in the natural environment.”  

The review goes on to describe the volume, rates of movement and 
direction of the groundwater leachate plume. Mr. Ruland concludes 
that the plume will have a greater volume and will travel 
considerably faster and further than the previous documentation 
suggests.  

One aspect of the proposed site that will be of particular concern to 
property owners around Golden Lake is the presence of a flowing 
stream on the adjacent property immediately to the west and within 
about 100 metres of the proposed landfill site. As Mr. Ruland writes 
in his review, this stream was not correctly described in the 
documentation he reviewed:  

“Drainage from the proposed landfill will be to the west 
toward an unnamed stream on the adjacent property 
which flows directly into Golden Lake. This stream 
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flows most of the year, but was reported to have 
standing water only on July 30, 2008.  

Certainly this stream could provide an effective 
potential pathway for the rapid transport of 
contaminants from the landfill into Golden Lake - I 
estimate that travel times would be less than a day for 
any contamination which reaches the creek to be 
discharged into Golden Lake.  

A major shortcoming of the hydrogeological 
investigation of the proposed landfill is the fact that this 
stream and the role it may play in causing 
contamination of Golden Lake has not been identified 
or assessed.”  

One of the perceived advantages of the Ruby Road landfill option is 
that it would be less costly than alternatives, most notably the option 
of sending waste to the Ottawa Valley Waste Recovery Centre. In 
his review, Mr. Ruland raises issues that bear directly on the matter 
of cost:  

“The currently available information about the landfill 
proposal has provided little disclosure about possible 
mitigation measures. The only explicit reference to 
possible mitigation measures I could find in public 
information made available by the Township is on page 
31 of the September 20, 2010 Modelling report. The 
report simply lists the following possible mitigation 
measures:  

 acquisition of additional land;  

 applying a low-permeability clay cover to parts 
of the site which have reached final contours;  

 installing a collection system consisting of purge 
wells and/or leachate collection pipes.”  

He then goes on to point out:  

“I expect that if mitigation measures as described above 
are required then the costs of this proposal will escalate 
to the point where it is more expensive than the 
alternatives. Thus it is critically important for the 
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Township to gain a better understanding now of 
whether such measures will be needed. As discussed 
earlier, it is my opinion that major mitigation measures 
will be needed.”  

The GLPOA Board of Directors has spent a lot of time learning 
about the Ruby Road proposal and grappling with the difficult 
issues it raises. The Board has been careful from the outset to avoid 
criticism of the Bonnechere Valley Township Council, knowing that 
waste management issues and the establishment of landfill sites are 
subjects that all municipal councils across Ontario have struggled 
with. The investment GLPOA has made in hiring Mr. Ruland to 
review the documentation supporting the Ruby Road option is its 
contribution to assisting Council in making good public policy that 
it will be able to stand behind in the years to come. 

“This has been a real learning experience for me,” said GLPOA 
President Kevin O’Connor. “I encourage everyone who wishes to be 
fully informed of the issue to read the entire review document”. 

The full report (15 pages plus appendices) is available on the 
GLPOA web site. 

For further information, please contact: 

Kevin O’Connor, GLPOA President 
Dave Lemkay, GLPOA Past-President 
John Gulland, Chair, GLPOA Water Quality Committee 

(Contact information is available in the ‘About’ section of the 
GLPOA web site at www.goldenlake.info)  
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